SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 18th October 2004, in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 pm.

PRESENT






Cllr C Osborne (Mayor)






   "   N Aldis






   "   P Blaine






   "   R Downing






   "   D Gale






   "   J Gurney






   "   M McMurdo






   "   M Pettitt






   "   M Scott






   "   D Sharman






   "   G White

1.  APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Goss, Frood and Mrs Gautier-Groom and for late attendance from Cllr Pettitt.  The Mayor said how pleased he was to be back in attendance and thanked all Members for their help and support over the last few weeks.

2.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS 
(66/04)

(a)  Prejudicial Interests

There were none.

(b)  Personal Interests 

Cllr Osborne
Agenda Item 7(a)

Sandy Football Club Rent – Member is






Chairman of Sandy Football Club.

Cllr Scott
Agenda Item 7(a)

Sandy Football Club Rent – Member is 






President of Sandy Football Club.






(Both left the Chamber).

Dispensations


Dispensations had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business, which may be transacted under Agenda Item 11:-

Cllrs P Blaine                     J Gurney              M Pettitt 

         R Downing               M McMurdo         M Scott

         D Gale                      C Osborne 

3.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS  (67/04)

An elector enquired about the lack of progress of pruning the trees in the Queens Head Public House car park.  Was this work going to be completed by the Council or the landlady of the public house?

3.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS  (67/04) (CONTD)

Cllr McMurdo advised that the work was going to be completed by the landlady but unfortunately her selected contractor was now on sick leave.  The work would be undertaken as soon as possible.

There were no further questions from electors.

4.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (68/04)

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

5.  CASUAL VACANCY ON SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (69/04)

The Clerk reported that as no election had been requested by the closing date of noon on 15th October 2004, the Council now had to co-opt a person to fill the vacancy.  He reminded Members of the agreed procedure adopted by this Council for such co-options and also that the person who had applied previously had again expressed his interest in this vacancy.

RESOLVED:  That the previously agreed procedure for co-options to Sandy Town Council be put in pace in respect of the current vacancy and that the other interested Applicant be advised that his completed questionnaire will be brought forward for re-consideration when the co-option is made at the next meeting of the Council on 6th December 2004.

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (70/04)

15.9.04 
Cllr and Mrs Scott kindly deputised and attended the Mayor of Leighton-Linslade's Charity Italian Dinner.

18.9.04  
Cllr Aldis kindly deputised and attended the Presentation of Certificates for the Best Kept Competition Winners 2004.

1-3.10.04 
Supported by the Mayoress, attended the NALC Annual Conference in Scarborough.

2.10.04 
Accompanied by the Mayoress, attended the NALC Conference Dinner in the Ocean Rooms, Scarborough.

5.10.04 
Supported by the Mayoress, presented the awards to local organisations approved by the Sandy Summer Festival Committee and prizes to the children's competition winners at the Town Council Offices.

7.10.04 
Together with the Mayoress, attended a Celebration Evening for the Biggleswade and Sandy Gateway Club's new minibus, at the Adult Training Centre in Biggleswade.

8.10.04 
With the Mayoress, spoke at the Sandy Good Afternoon Club on 'Our Two Years as Mayor and Mayoress.'

8.10.04  
Together with the Mayoress, attended the Kempston Town Mayoral Reception at the Centenary Hall, Kempston.

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (70/04) (CONTD)

15.10.04  
Accompanied by the Mayoress, attended the Chairman of Bedfordshire County Council's Reception held at the John O'Gaunt Golf Club.

16.10.04  
Supported by the Mayoress, attended the Mayor of Huntingdon's Charity Variety Show "Bobby Dazzler".

17.10.04  
Attended with the Mayoress, the Chairman of Potton Town Council's Civic


Service.


DEPUTY MAYOR

1.10.04 
Presented Sandye Place School with S.E.G. Certificate.

3.10.04 
Together with Deputy Mayoress, attended Stotfold Town Council's Civic Service.

The Mayor expressed his personal thanks to Cllrs Scott, Aldis and the Deputy Mayor for so kindly deputising for him during his recent spate of illness.  Their loyalty and support had been greatly appreciated by both himself and the Mayoress.

The Mayor also commented on the success of the recent French Market held in the Town.  This had been well attended and popular.

The Mayor said that on the previous Thursday he had celebrated 30 years of membership of the Town Council, having been co-opted first in 1974 just after the Town Council had been formed.

He invited all Members to join him for a celebratory glass of wine after the meeting.

The Deputy Mayor commented that such an important event could not be allowed to go unnoticed and unrecognised.  He would therefore wish to propose a public vote of thanks to Cllr Colin Osborne for his 30 years of service to his home community.

RESOLVED:  That Sandy Town Council recognises the 30 years of loyal service that Cllr Colin Osborne has given to the Town and places on public record the thanks of the Council and of the Town for this outstanding achievement.


7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (71/04)
(a)  Meeting of Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 6th September 2004

RESOLVED:  That the Minutes as previously circulated be approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS:  

Cllrs Osborne and Scott left the Chamber.

RENT REVIEW – SANDY FOOTBALL CLUB

RESOLVED:  That the rent to be charged for the pitch use at Bedford Road Recreation ground by Sandy Football Club be increased in line with the Retail Price Index of 3%, which will amount to a rent of £328.00 for the year 1st September 2004 to 31st August 2005.

Cllrs Osborne and Scott returned.

7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (71/04) (CONTD)

MATTERS ARISING:  There were none.

(b)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 13th September 2004

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Minutes, including Exempt Item Minute No. 65/04, which had been  previously circulated be received and signed as a correct record.

(b)  That Exempt Minute, Minute No 65/04 remain as an Exempt Item.

MATTERS ARISING:  SEE ITEM 8

(c)  Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 20th September 2004

RESOLVED:   That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

COMMEMORATION OF VICTORY IN EUROPE DAY 8TH MAY 2005

RESOLVED:  That the Royal British Legion be asked that their Garden Party to be held in June 2005 be opened to members of the public who might wish to commemorate the anniversary.  If this is possible the Town Council would be willing to make an agreed contribution to the cost of this event.

The further Recommendations concerning commemorative flowerbeds and red, white and blue rockets were then considered.

The Clerk reported that a quote had been received for the provision of a flower bed approximately 10ft x 10ft somewhere in the Town and this came in at £1,000.00.  (It had been anticipated that over 10,000 plants would actually be required).  The size of the bed could obviously be reduced.

Sandy Enhancement Group had been requested to comment upon the suggestion and any other ideas that they might have.  They had also been requested to comment upon the possible sponsorship of the commemorative bed and its location either at the Railway Station or on Faynes Corner.

RESOLVED:  That consideration of this Recommendation be deferred until the comments of Sandy Enhancement Group have been received.

With regard to the recommendation regarding rockets, the Deputy Clerk reported that the largest rocket that an unqualified person was able to ignite cost £9.30 each plus £22.25 carriage.  Larger rockets had to be professionally fired and therefore the costs increased significantly.

The cost of three rockets 1 red, 1 white and 1 blue was therefore £27.90 plus £22.25 carriage.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Town Council would purchase three rockets each of red, white and blue at £9.30 each plus £22.25 carriage to enable the Sandy and District Branch of the Royal British Legion to fire these as a feature of their proposed Garden Party in June 2005.

(b)  That the total cost of £105.95 be included in the Annual Estimates for 2005/2006.

7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (71/04) (CONTD) 

MATTERS ARISING:  There were none.

(d)  Meeting of Audit Committee held on Monday 27th September 2004

RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS:  There were none.

MATTERS ARISING:  There were none.

(e)  Meeting of Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 11th October 2004

The Minutes were not yet available for consideration.  There were no Recommendations.

8.  MATTERS ARISING (72/04)

(a)  Action Point Service - Re-organisation (1.3.04) (100/03)

Meeting was held with Officers of Beds C.C. 5.10.04.  It is thought that the re-instatement of the Action Point in Sandy would cost the Town Council approximately £15,000.00 for a one day (or two half days) attendance x 50 weeks of the year.

However, accurate costings and details of the services etc that would be provided are now being prepared for further, in-depth, consideration by Members.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted.

There were no further Matters Arising.

9.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (73/04)

(a)  Meeting of the Community Liaison Forum held on Monday 4th October 2004

The Minutes were not yet available for consideration.

(b)  Reports from Council Representation on Outside Bodies

Cllr Downing reported on:

(1)  Laburnum School Governors

The school was in good heart and looking forward to their Centenary celebrations next year.  They were missing Cllr Mrs Gautier-Groom who had now been absent from one or two meetings due to her bout of ill health.  They had wished her well.

(2)  Postwatch

This organisation now covered a huge area almost the whole of South East England.

It had been reported that 16% of letters were actually being delivered to the wrong house and measures were being put in place to attempt to correct this problem.  Post Box Tabs were being re-introduced.

9.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (73/04) (CONTD)

(3)  Good Afternoon Club 

The recent visit of the Mayor and Mayoress to talk about their two years in office had been most popular.

(4)  Mid Bedfordshire Council for Voluntary Service 

The new Training and Development Officer was now in post and making an impact.

(5)  Youth Club Management Committee

The Club was very popular but was now not being run on conventional lines.  The Taxi Token Scheme for young people was a success.

(6)  Community Warnalarm

There were now 34 units in use and a further 24 were available for immediate installation.

A special alarm had now been designed and tested for the resident with multiple disabilities.  However the costs of producing this were more than the organisation could afford at the present time. Various grant applications were therefore being made in order to cover the cost of the equipment.

(7)  The Talk of the Town Bus 

A meeting had been held in order to gain feedback from users regarding the levels of community transport provision in the town.  The results would be analysed and a report prepared.  It was agreed that when available this Report be included in the Periodic Bulletin.

Cllr Aldis reported on S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd.  Adrienne Massey had agreed to become Company Secretary and she had been working hard on the difficult task of registering the company.  The problem appeared to be that to achieve charitable status the company had to have objectives based on regeneration of the community.  While it was possible to have one or two of these objectives in the main these could only be achieved by either of the two principal authorities.  Therefore it seemed that charitable status would be difficult to gain.

Other aspects or possibilities were being investigated and the Legal Department of the District Council was also being consulted.

Cllr Pettitt said that a new Head Teacher had recently been appointed for St Swithun's Lower School.  All teaching posts were now filled and there was a new sense of confidence in the school.

The reports from representatives were all noted.

10.  NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS – ANNUAL CONFERENCE, SCARBOROUGH  (74/04)

Cllr Osborne's delegate's report on the conference which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  Cllr Osborne highlighted specific items of importance and answered questions from Members.

10.  NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS – ANNUAL CONFERENCE, SCARBOROUGH  (74/04) (CONTD)

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Report be received and noted.

(b)  That a future meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee be requested to consider how a closer working relationship could be achieved with MBDC.

(c)  That a future meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee be requested to consider if any ways exist in which the Town Council could work closer and more effectively with the voluntary sector of the community.

Some concern was expressed regarding the future of the Citizen's Advice Bureau and if local authority funding was likely to continue.

RESOLVED:  That a letter be sent to MBDC expressing Sandy Town Council's support for the CAB movement and urging that funding should continue.

ALSO RESOLVED:  

(d)  That the Clerk be requested to prepare a report for the next meeting of the Town Council detailing the current position in respect of the Application for Quality Council Status.

(e)  That a future meeting of the Staffing Committee be requested to consider ways of involving or informing staff of the decisions and business of the Council for example the issue of Agenda, Minutes etc, staff meetings, weekly newsletter or "issues log" etc.

Cllr Osborne then spoke of the Freedom of Information Act which becomes law in January 2005 and basically meant that any member of the public could request any of the information held by the Council.

Sandy Town Council was possibly further ahead than most Town/Parish Councils in that it had a formally adopted Publication Scheme which also included a list of exclusions, plus all Minutes and Agenda were actually posted on the Web Site.  However he was concerned that the guidance now being made available suggested that a great deal of work may be required in updating or amending this Publication Scheme in order to comply with the new legislation.

NALC had promised that more detailed advice would be provided for Member Councils very shortly.

RESOLVED:  That the advice of the delegate be noted and that the Policies Working Group be requested to take responsibility for this matter as soon as the guidance from NALC is available.

Cllr Osborne thanked colleagues for giving him the opportunity to attend this conference again.

11.  ACTION FOR MARKET TOWNS CONVENTION (75/04)

Cllr Blaine's delegate's report on the convention which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  Cllr Blaine spoke to the report and outlined those parts that he considered important to Sandy.  He was particularly interested in the Youth Workshop in that he recognised that a number of the issues raised were very pertinent to Sandy.  He was also conscious that the recent meeting of the Community Liaison Forum had considered similar matters.

11.  ACTION FOR MARKET TOWNS CONVENTION (75/04) (CONTD)

After a full debate it was:

RESOLVED:  That a future meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee be requested to consider in detail the Youth Section of the delegate's report with a view to offering comments and or observations that could be received by the Community Liaison Forum.

12.  CLERK’S REPORT (76/04)

(1)  (a)  Accounts 01.04.04 to 31.07.04 and 01.04.04 to 31.08.04

RESOLVED: That the list of Receipts and Payments for September 2004, copies of which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

(b)  Quarterly Accounts – Quarter Ended 30.9.04

RESOLVED:  That the Quarterly Accounts (Income and Expenditure Lists) for Quarter ended 30th September 2004, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

(2)  Bedfordshire County Council – Annual Reception for Mid Bedfordshire Town and Parish Councils

The Annual Reception will be held at County Hall, Bedford on Monday 1st November 2004 from 7.00pm.  Council is invited to nominate up to three representatives to attend.

RESOLVED:  That Cllrs Blaine and Sharman be requested to represent Sandy Town Council at the Reception on 1st November 2004.

(3)  Sandy Action Youth – "Taboo" Expo at Sandy Upper School – Wednesday 10th November 2004

During their recent presentation to the F.& G.P. Committee members will recall that the young people mentioned this proposed event.

Arrangements have now been confirmed and it is hoped that representatives from all of the organisations that affect teenagers will be present.

The purpose of "Taboo" is to give students the opportunity to learn and improve their knowledge of teenage health, lifestyle and related problems which are sometimes regarded as "taboo" subjects.

Sandy Town Council has been invited to take part in the event and to provide and man a stall throughout the day and also given the opportunity to do a 15 minute talk to students on any issues for which the Town Council is responsible.

Cllrs Pettitt, Gurney, Downing, Gale and Aldis all expressed a willingness to be involved in this event at some time during the day.

RESOLVED:  That the Communications Working Group be requested to be responsible for organising an attendance roster and for the literature that was to be made available on a Sandy Town Council stand.

12.  CLERK’S REPORT (76/04) (CONTD)

(4) Council Appointed Director on S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd

Due to his unfortunate health problems Cllr Osborne has advised that he has resigned as a Council appointed Director on S.A.N.D.Y Ltd. Council is therefore required to appoint a replacement Director.

RESOLVED:  That consideration of this matter be deferred until the new member has been co-opted onto the Town Council.

(5)  Vacancies on Working Groups etc.

With the resignation of Mr Wheatley there are now vacancies for Town Council representatives on the following groups.

Sandy Market Management Group                       (1)

Sandy Enhancement Group                                   (1)

Communications Working Group                         (1)

Ivel and Ouse Countryside Project                        (1)

RESOLVED: That consideration of this matter be deferred until the new member has been co-opted onto the Town Council.
In passing this resolution Members were conscious that certain ad hoc or temporary help from other Members may be required on the various Working Groups prior to this matter being formally dealt with.

(6)  Town Council Surgeries

The results of the recent attempts by members to provide monthly surgeries for the electorate can only be described as very disappointing. Of the four sessions held at these offices, no electors attended.  The one at the Chemist's received two enquiries.

In view of the take up (or lack of it) the Communications Group are enquiring if the Town Council wishes to continue with this service, if it wishes to cancel the surgeries altogether, or perhaps amend the frequency to bi-monthly or even quarterly for the rest of the year.  That would mean one on the 4th December and one on 5th March.

RESOLVED:  That two further Surgeries be held as proposed on 4th December 2004 and 5th March 2005 at the Council Offices and that this matter again be reviewed in the new municipal year.

(7)  Waste Strategy Consultations - Public Meetings

Bedfordshire County Council are holding a public meeting in order to detail and discuss the policies by which the Four authorities of the Waste Partnership will take forward waste management and recycling services over the next decade.

The meeting is to be held at M.B.D.C. Offices at Biggleswade on Thursday 25th November 2004, buffet at 5.30pm, meeting to commence at 6.00pm and run until 8.30pm.

No Members were available to attend this meeting it already clashing with a MBDC arranged Forum for Town and Parish Councils in Mid Beds.

13.  APPOINTMENT OF BID CONSULTANT – SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT (77/04)

The Clerk's Report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  Cllr Blaine and Cllr Gale answered questions from Members about the position of the project thus far and the perceived need for an additional consultant to be appointed.

There had been no answer to a question regarding the potential financial contribution towards the cost of the project from Sandy Upper School nor a reply to letter dated June 2004.

The Mayor said he had today received a reply from the Head Teacher which set out in full the position of the school and why they could not at this stage indicate the level of financial contribution that they were likely to be able to make.  It had been suggested that the school and the Governors were however fully committed to the project and a partnership with the Town Council.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That approval be given for the retention of Transition UK as the bid consultants and that the suggested fee of £10,000.00 plus 40p per mile travel expenses be approved.

(It was noted that this fee was made up of £4,000.00 already committed, £1,500.00 Sandy Town Council and £2,500.00 Sandy Upper School, plus £6,000.00 which would have been payable on the success of the bid under the previous suggested agreement).

(b)  That the fee be found from the sum earmarked in the Council's Capital Reserves in connection with the Pavilion/Secure Storage Project i.e. (£255,000.00).

ALSO RESOLVED:  That a letter be sent to the Chairman of the Upper School Governing Body with a copy to the Head Teacher indicating the Council's concerns regarding the absence of any firm information regarding the likely level of financial contribution from the school to this project and pointing out the difficulties that this might cause with financial planning and auditors should orders be placed for works where insufficient funding exists.

The letter should note the contents of the letter from the Head Teacher received that evening and also detail the expenditure that has now been approved by the Town Council.

The Chairman is also to be requested in the letter to arrange for the full Governing Body to consider this whole matter as soon as possible so that an answer is available well before the final deadline date for bid submission.

14.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (78/04)

There were none.

15.  PRESS RELEASE (79/04)

RESOLVED: That Press Releases be issued concerning the following matters:

Cllr Osborne – 30 years service

Casual Vacancy

Members Surgeries

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

DATE/REF
APPLICANT
DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
MID BEDS NOTIFIED
MID BEDS DECISION

7.10.04

123/04


04/01840/TDM

Vodafone Ltd

Vodafone House

The Connection

Newbury

RG14 1JX
Application for Telecommunications Determination (Masts): 15m slimline lattice tower with antennas, 2x600mm dishes and 2x radio equipment houses at Access Road, off New Road, Sandy, Beds.
NO OBJECTIONS


Town Council

18.10.04

20.10.04


7.10.04

124/04


04/01520/FULL

Mr J Partridge

3b Laburnum Road

Sandy

SG19 1HG
Full application for a single storey rear extension to 3b Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighours 34 & 36 Bedford Road, 3 & 5 Laburnum Road, Sandy notified


NO OBJECTIONS
Town Council

18.10.04

20.10.04


11.10.04

125/04


04/01799/FULL

Mr C Sparrow

172 St Neots Road

Sandy

SG19 1BU
Full application for the erection of a conservatory to rear and extension to front dormer window at 172 St Neots Road, Sandy, Beds

Near neighbours 170, 174 St Neots Road, Sandy notified, Plus 12 and 14 Belam Way, Sandy


NO OBJECTIONS
Town Council

18.10.04

20.10.04


11.10.04

126/04


04/01554/FULL

Mr and Mrs R J Stanbridge

Hawkesbury

Sand Lane

Sandy, Beds

SG19 2DB
Full Application for the erection of a single storey extension to front and side plus front porch and dormers to front and side at Hawkesbury, Sand Lane, Sandy, Beds 


NO OBJECTIONS
Town Council

18.10.04

20.10.04


10
10

